CRANSLEY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting

held in Cransley Village Memorial Hall

On Thursday April 14th  2022
PRESENT:- 
 Cllr. R Barnwell - Chairman


 Cllr. S Ablett


  Cllr. A Bussey

  Cllr. K Burton

  Cllr  R Smyth

  Cllr C Spicket
  Cllr.J Hakewill

              Mrs T Lacy and members of the public, some giving reports
21.173.1 CHAIRMAN`S OPENING REMARKS

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting 
21.174.2 APOLOGIES

Cllrs D Whalley, NNC Cllrs J Smyth and C Brown, Rev N Hobbs

21.175.3 MINUTES OF VIRTUAL MEETING HELD APRIL 18th  2021
Signed as correct at the GCPC meeting held 14th May 2021
21.176.4 CHAIRMANS REPORT

When I looked back at my report for this meeting in April last year, I was reminded of the turbulent period we had all just gone through and we were filled with a sense of hope and moving forward with the new Vaccine for Covid.

Things have definitely improved as we held just one meeting this year on zoom and have been enabled to return to face- to- face meetings albeit sitting outside until July last year when the Village Hall was reopened, however we still took some precautions wearing facemasks as we saw fit.

It has once again been a non- straightforward year with the new strain of Covid once again causing concern but by the end of the year as I speak now all restrictions have been lifted and today the infection rate has begun to fall.

We have all had to modify our lifestyle over the last two years and I pray we will all now be able to return to a more normal way of life although the current War in Ukraine with the resulting inflation and severe rise in household costs will no doubt impact on us all.

Our Council year commenced with the local election for the Parish Council. We lost two Councillors who had both moved from the village, Cllr Robyn Whalley and Cllr Andy Laker and I record this Councils thanks for their service. We were fortunate that 2 persons stood for the Vacancies and we therefore did not need a Public Election so Councillors Richard Smyth and Colin Spicket were duly elected. Last year also saw the end of Our County Council and our Borough Council with the formation of North Northants Unitary Authority. There were elections and our representatives are now Councillors James Hakewill (Independent) and Councillors Cedwein Brown and

Joseph Smyth (Conservative)  I am pleased to report that we have had good support from all three Councillors and we look forward to working with them to

resolve some of our issues in the Parish.
I am also pleased to report that the Neighbourhood plan group has been working hard to compile the works and consultations necessary to complete our plan and the Parish Council looks forward to work with them to bring the project to fruition during the coming year.

Work to register the Parish Council as “owner” of the Village War Memorial received a set- back as Land registry will not consider a claim for adverse possession until 20 years have passed. We will continue to press for completion as we feel that there was

misunderstanding of the data.

The saga of The Three Cranes has been on going with the Pub being open for part of the year but it is once again on the market. A new pedestrian access was agreed to enable the adjoining cottage to be sold off as a separate home.

In recent weeks the steps up to the footpath off Bridle way have been repaired and a hand rail added. We continue with concerns re the streetlights, in particular obstruction by hedges etc. We also continue to try to find out what is happening at the loam works and its associated mud and dust on our Roads.

We continue to support small village projects and we are grateful to Cllr and Mrs Burton for planting and maintaining the horse trough on Loddington road. We thank Cllr Ablett for keeping his eye on the Defibrillator in Bridle way and of course are grateful to all those who help with the cleaning of the Neal Stone Bus Shelter, the

shelter by the Village Hall and the War Memorial. We must thank Mary Rogers and Ashley Sanders for their continued support in producing the Cransley Chronicle and the team of people who deliver the Chronicle to every house in the Parish.
We are working closely with The Village Hall committee, the Church and others on an event for the Village on Saturday 4th June to commemorate Her Majesty The Queens Platinum Jubilee which we hope will be an inclusive Village occasion and one which stimulate much support.

Sadly, our Parish Clerk is retiring in a few weeks’ time after 28 years of service to this Parish. Thelma is the most senior Parish Clerk in Northamptonshire and her knowledge of the workings of a Parish Council is second to none. Thelma has had to tame many Councillors during her time in office including 7 Chairmen and her

wise Council will be missed. I am pleased to report we will shortly be interviewing potential new Clerks and we hope to be able to appoint as soon as possible.

Finally I want to thank my fellow Councillors for all the unpaid time and effort they have given to Parish Council matters over the last 12 Months.

Richard Barnwell April 2022.
21.177.5 NORTH NORTHANTS COUNCILLOR’S  REPORTS

Report from North Northamptonshire Councillor Jim Hakewill - Rothwell Mawsley Ward April 2022

I was very proud to be elected to continue to represent Great Cransley on the newly formed North Northamptonshire Council (NNC) on May 7th,  2021. Along with two colleagues elected on the same day, the village now has three Ward Councillor representatives.

The last year has rather been "business as usual" given that I represented the village on the former Kettering Borough (1999-2021) and Northamptonshire County (2013-2021).

Over the last year there has been continuing development on the Cransley Park industrial area, which is nearing completion.  The proposed Motor Dealership adjacent to the Furnace Cottages has been the subject of various discussions but appears to be moving towards a start of works in the next months.

Issues around street lighting have continued to be of concern both with lights not working and in one case being concealed by overgrown trees.  Representations are being made but resources to carry out work are limited at NNC.

NNC continues to struggle to meet budget targets with savings this year being required and a predicted £25 million shortfall in 23-24.  Significant vacancies exist, with some being met by interim/agency workers.  The planning and enforcement teams are particularly stretched with identifying and recruiting new colleagues which is impacting on response times.

I am looking forward to representing the village over the next years.

Stay Safe

21.178.6. FOOTPATH WARDEN REPORT
The footpaths and Bridleways in the Parish have been receiving more foot

traffic since the Covid Lockdowns.

Four issues have been reported this since my last report.

GG4

The step of the style opposite the pub, had worked lose. This has been

secured.

GG13

The steps in Bridleway near the Telephone box had crumbled. These have been

replaced, and a handrail has been added.

GG7 report number 3442638

Most years the landowner of the arable field on the footpath to Loddington

has to be reminded to reinstate the line of the Right of Way, after ploughing

and the sowing of the crop. This year is no exception. The crop is now growing

well, the ground is drying out, so I requested via Street Watch for a reminder

to be sent.

GG14 report number 2801938

A broken style has been reported, by a member of the public, on the footpath

that leads to Kettering. This was reported on 17th  August 2021, and again in

October 2021. The October report states that the landowner will be given 4

weeks to affect a repair or enforcement action will be taken. I checked the

style today. It has not been repaired. There is a good working gate adjacent to

the style. I will not be perusing this matter.

I will continue to monitor all the Rights of Way and will report issues as they

arise.  Kevin Burton.
21.179.7. HIGHWAY WARDEN REPORT
Street lights:- The light outside 21 Loddington Rd, yet again is buried in foliage of the conifers growing in the garden of this address. Other lights still not working are- in Loddington Rd, by the bus shelter outside the village hall and  opposite The Three Cranes. Also not working is the light on the island at the junction of Loddington Rd and Church Lane.     
There are still a lot of vehicles partly or completely parking on the pavement on Loddington Rd. At the north end of this road there are properties that have more than three vehicles and any extra cars park with their back over the pavement forcing walkers to walk on the road
21.180.8 POLICE/ NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH REPORTS
Neighbourhood Alert scheme.

 All you have to do is sign up online and you will start receiving notifications of any crime that happens in your area.  You don’t receive lots and lots of emails, just those relating to your post code.  If that is too complicated then good old pen and paper works too.  If any of the forms I left are completed I can collect them all from you and one of my colleagues will sign them up.

 Some alerts are just letting you know a crime has happened, some offer advice on crime prevention.

 I also use this to let people know I am going to be carrying out village surgeries.

 Please ask if you need anything further.  This service is really helpful.

Annual Report
Great Cransley- 2 assaults in a care home, a dog bite, a criminal damage, a vehicle interference and an arson setting fire in a field.

Total- 10 crimes over the year

6 violent offences (including the behavioural crime which is classed as violent for recording purposes, and the dog bite)

3 Damage offences (including the arson)

1 Vehicle interference (theft other crime category)
 PCSO 7001 Kerry York
21.181.9. VILLAGE HALL REPORT
The Village Hall reopened to the public on 18th June 2021 after the Covid

lockdown. The committee did not plan any events in 2021 but several

events have been planned for 2022.

Great Cransley will be celebrating her majesty the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee

on Saturday, 4th June. This is being organised by Great Cransley Parish

Council, Church of St. Andrew and the Village Hall Committee. The Annual

Flower/Produce Show will resume on Saturday, 3rd September, this will be

the 75th Anniversary of the show. The committee plans to invite a Theatre

Group to perform in the village towards the end of the year.

The hall and grounds have been kept in good order and bookings for the use

of the hall have been increasing with the hall in use almost every day.

Village hall committee meeting minutes are sent to the trustees, The Parish

Council to keep them informed.
21.182.10  ST. ANDREWS CHURCH REPORT

St Andrew, Cransley and Mawsley

Despite the challenges of the past year, we were very pleased to have been able to hold services in the church again over the past year for our monthly communion services and other seasonal services. Our online, postal and phoneline resources also continue to be distributed to those who have requested them. Cransley Praise has also restarted for worshippers of all ages. A highlight was being able to join with others from the village and beyond for our traditional Lessons and Carols service on Christmas Eve, even though it was slightly shorter to minimise risk. 
We were also able to gather once again on 11th November at the village memorial to mark Armistice Day.

We were delighted that we could once again welcome families for weddings and baptisms, with several of each taking place in 2021 and a number booked for the next few months. Funerals also took place at both the church and Kettering crematorium for village residents and those who had previously lived in Great Cransley.

Our popular Andy’s Café restarted in the summer, with bacon rolls and drinks being served in the Village Hall on the third Saturday morning of each month. We also hosted a Christmas Craft Fair at the Village Hall in November which raised much-needed funds and brought a bit of festive cheer.

The bells are once again being rung regularly at weekly practices, special events and when visiting bands come to Cransley.

As a grade 1 listed building, maintaining St Andrew’s requires a lot of hard work and extra permissions. Over the past year we have replaced our frayed carpets and a damaged lead window has been repaired. Work on the clock is ongoing.

My thanks to all who have continued to support the church over the difficult past year.

Revd Nicki Hobbs

Rector
21 184.12. ANY OTHER ISSUES FROM THOSE PRESENT
Social Media report from David Halfhide
Several years ago I was the first person in Cransley to join a social website called NextDoor. I was a keen advocate. When I last looked 112 households in Cransley had an account with NextDoor. I posted about events in the village hall and church. Others would post about security issues and matters of concern or other fun events. Recently I feel that NextDoor has lost its purpose. It has changed its default starting position for posting information from “Cransley” to “Anywhere”.

Consequently members are bombarded with posts about litter up to 15 miles away or “can you hear a dog howling?” from 5 miles away. Absurd, time wasting posts, in my opinion.As the first person to join NextDoor I was given the title of “lead”. Now I have now left the village, it is appropriate that I step down. I have tried to resign from the site but I am having difficulty because NextDoor doesn’t seem to recognise me as Cransley resident any longer and I can’t log into Cransley site at the moment.
21.185.13  CHAIRMANS CLOSING REMARKS

Cllr. Barnwell thanked everyone for attending and taking part. He invited anyone who wished to remain for the normal Parish Council Meeting.
